REGULATORY PANEL

WEDNESDAY 14 SEPTEMBER 2005 AT 2.00 PM

PRESENT:
Councillors Parsons (Chairman), Bloxham, Boaden, Bowman (S), Farmer (N), Farmer (P) (as substitute for Councillor Tootle), Morton, Prest, Scarborough, Stockdale and Stythe

LRP.47/05
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Tootle and Wilson.

LRP.48/05

MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS

The minutes of the meetings held on 7 July and 10 August 2005 were signed by the Chairman as correct records.

LRP.49/05

TAXI RANKS

The Licensing Manager advised that the Chairman had requested an update on the situation regarding Taxi Ranks throughout the City.

The Licensing Manager reported verbally that there had been a problem with Taxi Ranks since de-regulation in 1996.  At that time there was a substantial increase in the number of Taxis in the City and overall there are 37 rank spaces available.  The Taxi trade say that only 16 of these spaces are of real use for them.  

The Licensing Manager then reported on the existing tank rank spaces as follows:

· Court Square – Since it was redeveloped it has been reduced from 12 spaces to 10 and allows only Wheelchair accessible vehicles.

· Warwick Road has 6 spaces.

· English Street – The Taxi Rank has currently been taken over by the Police and this is causing some difficulty for taxi drivers.

· Lonsdale Street, Lancaster Street and St Nicholas Street – all dated back to the times when there were nightclubs in these locations and they are now hardly ever used by Taxis.

· Fisher Street – 8 spaces were introduced in Fisher Street with no consultation with the City Council.

· Castle Street – There are 3 spaces outside the Cathedral which are occasionally used during the day.

· Rickergate – There are 2 spaces across the road from the Civic Centre which are rarely used and date back to when the Malt Shovel used to be located there.

The Taxi trade say that the 16 spaces which are currently used are insufficient and the problem has been exacerbated by the Police taking over the use of the English Street Taxi Rank.  There is also an ongoing debate regarding the fact that Court Square Taxi Rank is restricted to Wheelchair accessible vehicles only.

The County Council are currently responsible for making decisions on location of Taxi Ranks and this is very often done without any consultation with the City Council and with only a little consultation with Taxi Associations.  Recently, 8 spaces suddenly appeared at the Portland development, but the Licensing Section had not been made aware of these.  Taxi Drivers found that they couldn’t use them as the regulations had not come through and it was only after 18 months of them being in existence that the regulations came through to allow them to be used just a couple of weeks ago.  The Taxi Rank spaces are very often used by people parking cars and there are no Traffic Wardens at night to enforce these.  In addition, the trade would argue that the rank is pointing in the wrong direction as people come from Botchergate naturally try to get in to the Taxi at the back of the Rank.  In addition, they are on the wrong side for Wheelchair Access and therefore make it very difficult for Wheelchairs to access vehicles from that Rank.

The Licensing Manager commented that he would like to see a joint meeting between County and City Officers and Members, with involvement of the Taxi Associations to discuss a number of issues regarding Taxi Ranks.  In particular, measures to get rid of the Ranks which are currently not used and the potential to use Bus Stops after midnight when the Buses are not running.  There needs to be more dialogue and an exchange of information.  

Members considered the Licensing Manager’s verbal report and raised a number of concerns and comments as follows:

(a) The situation with the Police using the English Street Rank is exacerbating the problem throughout the City.  There was a query as to who gave the Police the authority to use the site and whether they could park some of their vehicles in another location, for example in the yard at the Police Station in Rickergate.  Letters should be written to the Chief Constable and to Cumbria County Council regarding the use of the English Street rank.

(b) The designation of Court Square Taxi Rank as being for Wheelchair Accessible vehicles only should be reviewed and consideration should be given to opening it up to all vehicles, even as an interim measure to alleviate the current pressure.

(c) A meeting needs to be held with Officers and Members from Cumbria County Council regarding the whole issue of Taxi Ranks throughout the City.  The situation regarding the lack of consultation by the County Council with the City Council Licensing Section has to be resolved and things have to change with more dialogue and exchange of information. 

(d) A meeting should be held with the Taxi Associations to get their views on the current Ranks in the City, including an indication of which Ranks are rarely used and any areas where they would like to see a Rank.  

(e) The situation needs to be progressed as quickly as possible as the Council’s role is to facilitate Taxi Drivers in providing a service to the public and a clear message needs to be sent that the City Council is taking this matter seriously.  

RESOLVED – (1)
That the Committee expresses its concerns at the current situation regarding Taxi Ranks within the City and the difficulties being experienced by Taxi Drivers.  The situation is being exacerbated by the use of the English Street Rank by the Police.

(2) That the Licensing Manager arrange to meet with the Chairman of the Regulatory Panel and the Taxi Associations to discuss the situation regarding Taxi Ranks and ask for their views on which Ranks are never used and any areas where they would wish to see Ranks.

(3) That on the basis of the information gathered at the meeting with the Taxi Associations, a meeting be arranged between Officers and Members of the City and County Councils to discuss the situation and try to achieve a resolution which involves clearer and more frequent consultation with the City Council Licensing Section and a better dialogue and exchange of information.

(4) That the Chairman of this Panel and the Licensing Manager ask the Town Clerk and Chief Executive to write a letter to the Chief Constable accepting that the use of English Street Rank had arisen due to the emergency situation in the floods but asking if another area could now be used for Police Vehicles freeing up the Taxi Rank for use by Taxis.

(5) That the Licensing Manager and the Chairman of this Panel ask the Town Clerk and Chief Executive to write to the Chief Executive of Cumbria County Council expressing concerns over the situation and enquiring as to who gave formal approval for the Police to use the English Street Rank and for the duration of this approval.

(6) That it be noted that the Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio Holder had undertaken to raise this matter during meetings with the County Council in relation to Highways and the Local Committee.

The meeting ended at 2.25 pm.

